

TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES

JANUARY 22, 2001
This meeting of the Malabar Town Council was held at the Town Hall at 2725 Malabar Road.

ROLL CALL:

MAYOR/CHAIR:

PHILLIP CREWS




VICE-CHAIR:

CHARLENE HORTON 




COUNCIL MEMBERS:
TOM ESCHENBERG








HENRY DEKKER

NANCY TINIO-BORTON








STEVE RIVET




ADMINISTRATOR:

WILLIAM HALL 




ATTORNEY:


RICK TORPY/ROB LYERLY 




CLERK:


SUSAN KABANA

Also present were Jim Phelps, Building Official, Chuck McClelland, Fire Chief, and Bob Wilbur, Planning and Zoning Chair. 

The meeting was called to order at 7:30pm by the Mayor.  Prayer and pledge were lead by Mrs. Horton. 

ADDITIONS AND DELETIONS: 

Mayor – adds one action item – a donation to the Liberty Bell Museum

CONSENT AGENDA:

MOTION:  Dekker/Eschenberg to approve as amended.  

Eschenberg – on page 4 he did not say “What we need is a published schedule for paving…” he said “schedule for grading….”  

Mayor – the home occupational license has been pulled

VOTE:  All aye.
Council Minutes 1/9/00, Building Official’s Report.

AUDITORS:  ANNUAL REPORT FROM BRAY, BECK AND KOETTER
Raymond McDirmitt – overviews some of the requirements of our audit.  Used the overhead projector for his presentation (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes). McDirmitt overviewed some financial highlights for the fiscal year.  It is an unqualified audit, meaning that they found no instances of non-compliance or irregularities.  McDirmitt overviewed the management letter and Kabana stated that staff’s reply is located in the financial papers.

ATTORNEY:
Torpy - we had the oral argument in the Brook Hollow case this week.  Dekker – so we are not allowed to submit any additional information to the judges?  Torpy – no.

ADMINISTRATOR:
- Mr. Cameron wanted to be here tonight but due to personal reasons he could not attend.  Hall states that Cameron is just the person we were looking for to do this project.  Hall notes that we put a notice on the marquee and volunteers showed up this past Saturday and cleared out more debris from the trail head.  He states that Cameron is working with Palm Bay on a trail grant that would run along the canal at the north end of town.  Cameron also wanted Hall to thank Council for the thoughts, cards and flower during his recent period of grief. 

- A representative from Kimley Horn is here tonight to present the next phase of the Babcock Street Corridor study, we will need two citizen volunteers to sit on this committee.

- The day after the last Council meeting our engineer met with Mr. and Mrs. Purden on Kramer Lane.  The engineer states that Kramer needs to be built up and that Benjamin should be graded more often.

- Hall attended a meeting this morning with St. John’s and though there is a water shortage throughout most of the County at this point Malabar is not affected.

- Every road in Malabar is now striped.  We followed DOT specifications at the request of our insurance company.  There was a fatal accident about a year ago that brought to light some of our responsibilities, next we will be checking out all of our signs.   The double yellow line is required by DOT for roads under 35 MPH because they are no passing zones. 

- Tinio-Borton has scheduled a meeting with the Ritter’s at noon on Thursday to discuss the possibilities of Camelot Ditch.

- Rivet – asks Hall to explain the order of the road paving to the citizens in the audience.  Hall – LaCourt is next because it was part of the last year’s request and then the remainder of the list is based on population.

CLERK:
- The second meeting date in February is a holiday, can we reschedule?  It is scheduled for February 20th.

PRESENTATIONS:

1.  BOB RITTER, 1630 US HIGHWAY 1

States that the Council is embarking on a new year and Council’s job is to make Malabar a better place to live.  He wants to mention two matters 1) taxation 2) occupational licenses.  

The citizens may grumble about taxation but he feels that it is not the taxation, but the level of service, that upsets citizens the most.  If the government would give us utopia then no one would complain, so the question is:  what you get for what you give.  He feels that roughly half of our money goes to the government.  He states that the millage in Malabar has increased by the max for the past two year.  The council should work at getting the most bang for each hard earned tax dollar.  Cost benefit ratios and administrative expenses vs. public policy ratios should be addressed.  A town should be operated as much as possible like a private business.  The citizens want accountability, Council should be proper stewards of tax dollars.

The occupational license for Camelot RV Park is $840 per year, the County license for the same thing is $33.  Their State Health license, which looks at their water supply every month (they take samples etc) is $600, the County is $100.  Palm Shores average OL is $100.  He feels that there should be some relationship between what it costs to regulate the licensee and the cost of the license.  He obtained a permit for a fence and he was charged 10% of the cost of the fence, $60 for a $600 fence.  He would like Council to review how the fees are charged.

Mayor – feels this Council practices good stewardship with the limited resources of this town.

2.  LAURA FIRTEL FROM KIMLEY HORN REGARDING THE BABCOCK STREET CORRIDOR STUDY
Cliff Tate is here in place of Laura Firtel.  With Cliff is Greg Karo with Florida D.O.T., and a representative from Park Burgess, who is working with Kimley Horn on this study.  Tate begins by going over some of the history of this project.  They completed the previous study with specific recommendations and this new study begins much more focused.  They will determine where they will widen to the left, or to the right, or down the middle.  There will be much more analysis associated with the impact of that improvement.  Cost will be considered.  

During the last phase they came up with some design principals:  sidewalks will be at least six feet wide, the medians will be 22 feet wide (so the tail of the car won’t hang out when you turn), there will be paved shoulders for disabled vehicles and bicyclists, and there will be no narrow grass strips that are difficult to maintain.  The road will be 4 lanes wide south of Malabar Road, 6 lanes from Malabar Road to University Blvd., and then 4 lanes to the north of that.

Tate overviews when meetings will happen during the next year. 

PUBLIC HEARING:

1.  ORDINANCE 00-11, SECOND READING, LOT SPLIT
MOTION:  Dekker/Rivet to ready by title only.  VOTE:  All aye.  Torpy read:

ORDINANCE NO.  00-11

AN ORDINANCE OF THE TOWN OF MALABAR, BREVARD COUNTY, FLORIDA, AMENDING ARTICLE XVI SECTION 1-16.1(C) OF THE LAND DEVELOPMENT CODE FOR THE TOWN OF MALABAR PERTAINING TO THE MINOR AND MAJOR SUBDIVISION REQUIREMENTS; PROVIDING FOR ADMINISTRATIVE APPROVAL OF LOT SPLITS; PROVIDING FOR APPEALS PROCESS FOR DENIAL OF ADMINISTRATIVE LOT SPLITS;  PROVIDING FOR CONFLICTS; PROVIDING FOR SEVERABILITY; PROVIDING FOR CODIFICATION; AND PROVIDING FOR AN EFFECTIVE DATE.

Mayor opens the public hearing and asks for public comment, being none, he closes the public hearing.

MOTION:  Eschenberg/Horton to approve.
Crews – does this retroactively approve past subdivisions of land that have been on the books for years?  Torpy – no.

VOTE:  Aye – Dekker, Eschenberg, Rivet, Horton, Tinio-Borton.

ACTION ITEMS:

ADDITION:  DONATION TO THE LIBERTY BELL MUSEUM

Crews – they are going to add another wing to the Liberty Bell Museum and Mayor Buckley has solicited all the municipalities for donations.  Council donates $50 from each of their discretionary line items for a total of $250.

1.  ORDINANCE 01-01, FIRST READING, ROAD ORDINANCE
MOTION:  Dekker/Rivet to read by title only.   Mayor approves without objection.  Torpy read:
ORDINANCE NO.  01-01

AN ORDINANCE OF THE TOWN OF MALABAR, BREVARD COUNTY, FLORIDA, WHICH SHALL BE KNOWN AS THE MALABAR RIGHT-OF-WAY IMPROVEMENT CODE;  ESTABLISHING DEFINITIONS;  ESTABLISHING PRECONDITIONS TO THE ISSUANCE OF DEVELOPMENT PERMITS;  ESTABLISHING A BOND FOR THE COST OF IMPROVEMENTS; ESTABLISHING A ROAD PERMIT APPLICATION AND FEE;   ESTABLISHING AN IMPROVEMENT PROCESS – BID PROCESS;  ESTABLISHING A FINAL REPORT OF IMPROVEMENT REQUIREMENTS;  PROVIDING FOR THE RETURN OF ANY UNUSED PORTION OF THE BOND;  PROVIDING STANDARDS FOR ROAD IMPROVEMENTS;  PROVIDING FOR REIMBURSEMENT FOR EXPENSES INCURRED BY OWNERS IN CONNECTION WITH THE CONSTRUCTION OF ROAD IMPROVEMENTS;  ESTABLISHING COST CERTIFICATION OF IMPROVEMENT REQUIREMENTS;  PROVIDING A PROCESS FOR IMPROVEMENT OF UNACCEPTED PORTIONS FOR PARTIALLY IMPROVED ROADS;  PROVIDING FOR IMPROVEMENT REQUIREMENTS IF LAND PARTIALLY ABUTS UNACCEPTED ROADS;   PROVIDING FOR THE ESTABLISHMENTS OF A REIMBURSEMENT RECORD;  PROVIDING FOR ASSIGNMENT;  PROVIDING FOR A LEVY OF SPECIAL ASSISTANCE FOR STREET PAVING, CONSTRUCTION OR HARD SURFACING;  PROVIDING FOR REMEDIES;  PROVIDING FOR PROSPECTIVE APPLICATION;  PROVIDING FOR CONFLICTS;  PROVIDING FOR REPEAL OF ORDINANCES 91-2 AND 92-5 OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE TOWN OF MALABAR;  PROVIDING FOR SEVERABILITY; PROVIDING FOR CODIFICATION; AND PROVIDING FOR AN EFFECTIVE DATE.

MOTION:  Eschenberg/Horton to approve.

Dekker – where does staff stand on this issue?  Hall – there is not one member of staff that approves of this ordinance.  Staff is himself, the engineer, the planner and the building official. 


Hall - in the early 90’s Council and staff battled and battled over the fact that the ordinance created in 1984 was not proving effective and, in fact, we ended up in a lawsuit over it.  We wanted something better in the way of roads.  There were many areas in town where people had driven a four wheel drive down a path and they want the Council to accept them as roads.  So Council and staff came up with some standards, including the minimum ROW and specifications to build the road.  These standards were implemented and they haven’t had any problems.


The entire purpose of the proposed ordinance is to be able to build a road in a 25 foot ROW.  Our planner is the public works director for the County, he builds roads all the time and he is saying that this proposed ordinance is going to cause us problems.  Staff has met with St. John’s and they have said they will not approve a new road on a 25 foot ROW because there is not enough room for drainage.


Notes that in the day-to-day operations of the town we don’t have any problems with the current road ordinance.


Torpy – Hall’s opinion is an absolute miscalculation of the proposed ordinance.  First of all the reason it hasn’t been a problem since 1995 is because 92-5 was created when we were sued over the original ordinance.  Malabar’s Comp Plan requires that the minimum ROW for ‘curb and gutter’ is 50 feet, ‘non curb and gutter’ is 60 feet.  There are very few ROW’s in town that meet that standard and as a result people could not finance their houses because they were on unapproved, unaccepted roads.  People couldn’t give 50 feet because they did not own all the land down to the next intersection.  92-5 created a stop-gap which allowed people to improve existing ROW’s to meet the minimum safety standard and bring the road up to the minimum safety standard.  They were all 25 foot roads and St. John’s allowed that to happen.


The reason there hasn’t been any problems is because we are doing nothing.  We have not acquired a single ROW.  This entire thing started a couple of years ago because a road came up for acceptance which didn’t meet any kind of safety standards.  If someone wants to build on a 25 foot ROW at this time then you have to acquire another 35 feet from somewhere.  This ordinance allows someone to build on the 25 feet but as a requirement they have to give what they can in front of their house.  


The reason the ordinance is so long is because in some places you have 25 feet on one side of the section line, and in some places it is on the other side, and this ordinance contemplates that.  If a 25 foot ROW is split down the middle of the section line then you only have to give up 17.5 feet.  And then in 10 years from now when you want to build that road you have less ROW to acquire.  You have acquired something over the course of time, which is better than acquiring nothing.


Torpy also has a legal issue with all of this.  There are several people in the town who had property on existing 25 foot ROW’s and at the time they bought the land they had access to the land.  With the 1988 amendment to the Comp Plan all the home owners who did not have improved 25 foot ROW’s suddenly could not build on their land because they could not provide access.  This ordinance allows them to use their property.


Do they have to meet standards of safety?  Absolutely.  And if St. John’s tells them they cannot build, well then St. John’s will have to justify that, not the Town of Malabar.  Torpy states much of Sebastian was designated as un-buildable scrub jay habitat by Fish and Wildlife.  Sebastian ended up issuing permits subject to Federal Fish and Wildlife approval.  Suddenly all these requests flood into Fish and Wildlife and within 6 months Fish and Wildlife issued a blanket permit for building on these residential lots.


So there are two aspects to this:  one is acquiring ROW, and the other is to stop ignoring the policies that have been in existence since 92-5.  He does not think this is an easy out.  The engineer and the planner don’t like it because they don’t want to step backward.  In Torpys mind it is a step forward because it will at least provide some method for acquiring ROW when the town can ill afford to buy it.  And lastly, it will give people access to their property, if they can meet the standards of all the other regulatory agencies in Brevard County and the State of Florida.


Rivet – will this affect any 25 foot ROW’s with accepted roads?  Torpy – no.  Rivet – is Rivet Lane an accepted road?  Hall – yes.


Hall – staff made the decision to stay out of this after the last meeting, and the engineer said to tell the attorney that he won’t do any legal work if the attorney doesn’t do any engineering, so we gave up.  92-5 has nothing to do with this proposed ordinance.  92-5 has to do with the person who already built at the end of improved ROW, if the road is already there and it looks stable then Council can accept it.  The reason 92-5 came here is not because of the law suit, it passed because people could not sell their houses.  In 1992 the banks were very critical of what they would and would not finance, and a house on an unaccepted road would not be financed.  In order to help those people 92-5 was passed, and it states that on the engineers recommendation the town will accept a road that has already been in place.


Hall wants it in the minutes that staff does not agree with this ordinance.


Phelps – we have two streets applying of acceptance under 92-5, they are Treadwell and Leghorn.  The owner on Leghorn is thus far agreeable to donating ROW.


Crews – we are denying access to owners of land who have 25 foot ROW, this proposed ordinance will take care of that.


Torpy – when we were sued over the ROW issue Torpy asked our engineer under oath if a road could be built with drainage in a 25 foot ROW and the answer was no.  Torpy then sat there and watched the opposition’s engineer not only testify that it could be done but display pictures from all over Florida from small towns where it had been done.  So it is not a question of can it be done, it is a matter of cost involved in doing it.


Hall – you can’t get a fire truck down a 25 foot road.


Eschenberg – when Eschenberg read this he felt it was the first and only good idea Torpy ever had.  Mainly because we will acquire ROW, there are a lot of land owners in Malabar who have worthless land.  Even if they want to give the entire 50 feet their neighbor closest to the intersecting road may not agree and then they are stuck.  There is no way under our current ordinance that would allow building on these lots.  He is a property rights advocate and this would at least give them the chance to build.  92-5 has no more purpose anymore, he feels that at least one road and maybe two substandard roads were accepted under 92-5.


Crews – he feels this does allow the town to acquire ROW and that this will prove to be better for the town down the line.


Elizabeth Ritter from audience – feel this will help eliminate meandering ROW’s and will allow for building on 25 foot ROW’s.  It is better to be proactive than to react to an emergency.


Tinio-Borton – has talked to staff and they are all saying that the road this would build would not be safe.  Torpy – he has great respect for the engineer and the planner and he is not saying that a road can be built on 25 feet, he never said that, all he is saying is this is what he heard in court.  Tinio-Borton – but the rain will sit in the street if it is only 25 feet.  Torpy – did you ask Mr. Frazier if a road can be built in 25 feet?  Tinio-Borton – is concerned that down the line we will be dealing with complaining citizens who want the water out of their streets.  Torpy – it will depend on how it is drained.   Tinio-Borton – is uncomfortable with the fact that staff disagrees.


Hall – you were the attorney who wrote 91-2.  Torpy – absolutely, it was a stop-gap measure not meant to last this long.


Horton – the beauty of this ordinance is that it creates straight ROW’s as opposed to meandering ROW’s.  Agrees with what Elizabeth Ritter said, let’s not wait until we have a crisis on our hands, lets be proactive.


Phelps – where does this proposed ordinance deal with ROW that is not on a ‘local street’ but ROW on a ‘collector’?  Torpy – this ordinance does not deal with ‘collectors’ because it is something that we have not had a problem with.  

Phelps – we need to take into consideration that we will create non-conforming lots when we take ROW from someone.   They can only go to the center of the existing ROW to use for calculating their total lot size, if they dedicate additional ROW only on one side it will reduce the amount of land available for use in that calculation.  Phelps is looking for answers, he is the one who will have to enforce this.  Torpy – without this proposed ordinance the landowner cannot even ask the question, at least with this they have a chance.


Rivet – the road ordinance held him up for 3 or 4 months, knows that there is nothing more frustrating than buying a piece of property and having legal access to it and then not being able to build.  He does not know if this is perfect but it allows for three things 1) the ability to build 2) acquires ROW 3) fairness, everyone is going to have to give up roughly the same amount of property.


Tinio-Borton – is it fair to the residents if we give someone approval only to send them to St. John’s and be turned down, it is misleading.   We may need a new ordinance but maybe we can improve over this.  Torpy – but at least this gives them a chance to build, he cannot protect people who buy land without researching it.

MOTION:  Dekker/Eschenberg call for the question.  VOTE:  Aye – Horton, Dekker, Eschenberg, Rivet..  Nay – Tinio-Borton.

VOTE:  Aye – Horton, Dekker, Eschenberg, Rivet.   Nay – Tinio-Borton.

2.  APPOINTMENT TO THE VALKARIA AIRPORT BOARD AUTHORITY
Hall – wants to defer this to the next meeting to make sure we appoint the correct number of people.

3.  APPOINTMENT TO THE INDIAN RIVER LAGOON CORRIDOR MANAGEMENT ENTITY
MOTION:  Dekker/Eschenberg to appoint Nancy Tinio-Borton to the Indian River Lagoon Corridor Management.  VOTE:  All aye.

DISCUSSION ITEM

1.  HOME OCCUPATIONAL LICENSE – TRIPLE S SIGNS, 3000 WEBER ROAD


Phelps – is seeking direction because he has a request to have the license revoked.

Eschenberg – this should proceed as a code violation.  Torpy – agrees.  Before any occupational license is revoked you must listen to evidence in order to determine if there has been a violation.  The Special Master is set up perfect for that, let him take the testimony.  Let him issue a finding of facts and a conclusion of law.  And then if the person does not come into compliance then the finding of facts will be submitted to Council and then Council can determine if the license should be revoked.  Council will not have to take testimony, you can rely on the testimony of the Special Master.   Torpy notes that the Special Master cannot revoke this license.  He can find them in violation, he can issue a fine, but revocation of the license would be up to Council.


Phelps – then that is how we will proceed.

PUBLIC COMMENTS:  None

REPORT:  MAYOR, COUNCIL

Hall – in your packets there was a memo about a cell tower, can he proceed and put this on an upcoming agenda?  Eschenberg – are both these companies on equal ground?  Hall – no SBA is offering us more money.  Eschenberg – is there a conflict with the fire department radios?  McClelland – there is only one particular company that they have had a problem with.  Hall – he understands that due to federal regulations cell companies cannot interfere with emergency radios.  He notes that there is a tower very near a Palm Bay fire station.  Eschenberg – he would not be opposed to this if he knew for sure that this would not interfere.  Crews – you can call the FCC and ask them.  


Eschenberg – what is the nearest resident to the fire department?  Hall – there is that one house on the corner.  Eschenberg – we should notify the people within 1000 feet of the proposed tower.  Phelps – that happens as part of the condition use.  


Rivet – we are agreeing to a 25 year lease but Atlantic Development can get out anytime with a six month notice.  Hall – that is something we need to discuss.  Rivet – the lessor is the only one who makes the decision whether or not to renew.  Also believes that the 15% increase may not be the best deal for Malabar.  Cell tower space is going to get more and more valuable.  He is not saying he objects but it is something to look at.  Hall – he agrees and notes that he is looking at it from the perspective that we are getting nothing right now, and that there are three other people in Malabar looking at this particular tower.  Rivet – and that is also something to take into account when making this decision.


Hall – tonight we are talking about the lease option.  Hall is not looking for approval for the tower but it is natural to assume that you would approve the tower if you approve the lease.  Crews – Hall is wanting to know if Council wants him to proceed in obtaining the best deal possible.


Eschenberg – feels that the citizens should be notified up front, not after it is in motion.  Crews – does not feel that citizens should be notified about something that may or may not happen.  Eschenberg – any resident within 1000 feet should be notified.  Dekker – what if the resident then tries to make a better deal?  Eschenberg – does not feel that could happen.  Rivet – is not opposed to notifying the citizens.  Crews – maybe we should leave it to the process that is in place.


Hall – if Council is going to approve the lease for the tower you are probably going to approve the tower, right?  Torpy – but until you go through the process there is no way you will know if you will approve it.  Hall – then we will write up the lease subject to the approval of the Town Council.  Eschenberg – there is no lease approval until the process is done, right?  Torpy – this is one of those chicken before the egg things, these people want a signed lease or why should they go through all the expense of making the plans?  


Tinio-Borton – we really need this tower.


Dekker – would hate to see some private citizen make a better deal because we wouldn’t sign the contract.  Eschenberg – that wouldn’t bother him at all.  Hall – he doesn’t mean to be selfish but we just talked about raising a tax for something and this would bring money into the town.

MOTION:  Rivet/Eschenberg to extend the meeting 10 minutes.  VOTE:  All aye.

Hall – and he has two people who want to serve on the Babcock Street Corridor project, Elizabeth Ritter and Bob Wilbur.  Mayor approves without objection.

-Tinio-Borton – has a doctor that is interested in the land across from the hospital.  Hall – have him call.

-Eschenberg – still wants that voted debt issue to go to the Park Board.  

-Eschenberg – occupational license fees and building department fees need to be looked at by Council to see if they are fair.  Phelps – has been reviewing the occupational licenses but unfortunately the town lost its opportunity to go through the equity study and set the occupational license fees.  Also he is working on a resolution for new building fees.  Eschenberg – it costs too much to build a house in Malabar.

-Dekker – we need to think about our 5 year plan workshop. 

MOTION:  Eschenberg/Horton to extend the meeting for 10 minutes.  VOTE:  All aye.
Rivet – cannot make the Feb 6th 5 year plan workshop, the Mayor cannot make it on the 6th either.  It is moved to January 29th at 7:30 pm.

Mayor adjourns the meeting at 10:45 pm.
BY:

ATTEST:   





Mayor Phillip R. Crews, Chair

Susan Kabana, CMC

Town Clerk/Treasurer

DATE:  


 

